

APPROVED MINUTES

The Montgomery County Planning Board met in regular session on Thursday, January 11, 2018, at 9:09 a.m. in the Montgomery Regional Office in Silver Spring, Maryland, and adjourned at 3:15 p.m.

Present were Chair Casey Anderson and Commissioners Natali Fani-González, Gerald R. Cichy, and Tina Patterson. Vice Chair Norman Dreyfuss was necessarily absent.

Items 1 through 5, and Items 7 and 8 are reported on the attached agenda.

Item 6 was removed from the Planning Board agenda.

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:10 p.m. and reconvened in the auditorium at 1:20 p.m. to take up Item 9, a discussion of the preliminary recommendations for the Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:15 p.m. There is no Planning Board meeting scheduled for Thursday, January 18, 2018. The next regular meeting of the Planning Board will be held on Thursday, January 25, 2018, in the Montgomery Regional Office in Silver Spring, Maryland.

M. Clara Moise

Sr. Technical Writer/Editor

James J. Parsons

Sr. Technical Writer/Editor

Montgomery County Planning Board Meeting Thursday, January 11, 2018

8787 Georgia Avenue Silver Spring, MD 20910-3760 301-495-4600

1. Consent Agenda

*A. Adoption of Resolutions

- 1. The Quarry Project Plan 92004004A MCPB No. 17-126
- 2. The Quarry Preliminary Plan 12004042A MCPB No. 17-127
- 3. The Quarry Site Plan 82005029B MCPB No. 17-128
- 4. Ourisman Ford at Montgomery Mall Sketch Plan 320170100-MCPB No. 17-104
- 5. Hillandale Gateway Sketch Plan 320180020 MCPB No.1 7-109
- 6. Tilden Middle School Rock Terrace MR2017014 MCPB No. 17-099
- 7. Ellsworth Place (formerly City Place) Site Plan 81988046F MCPB No. 17-116
- 8. Westbard Self-Storage Preliminary Plan 120170280 MCPB No. 17-122
- 9. Westbard Self-Storage Site Plan 820170110 MCPB No. 17-123

BOARD ACTION

Motion:

FANI-GONZÁLEZ/CICHY

Vote:

Yea:

4-0

Nay:

Other:

DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action:

Adopted the Resolutions cited above, as submitted.

*B. Record Plats

Subdivision Plat No. 220140580, Woodmont

CR zone, 1 lot; located in between Wisconsin Avenue (MD 355) and Woodmont Avenue, 170 feet north of Fairmont Avenue; Bethesda Downtown Sector Plan.

Staff Recommendation: Approval

Subdivision Plat No. 220141180, Club Hollow

AR (formerly RDT) zone, 1 lot; located on the north side of Club Hollow Road,1940 feet west of the intersection with Edwards Ferry Road; Agricultural and Rural Open Space Master Plan. Staff Recommendation: Approval

Subdivision Plat No. 220170930, Mathieu Subdivision

R-200 zone, 1 lot; located on the south side of Norbeck Road (MD 28),160 feet west of the intersection with Radwick Lane; Aspen Hill Master Plan. Staff Recommendation: Approval

BOARD ACTION

Motion: FANI-GONZÁLEZ/PATTERSON

Vote:

Yea: 4-0

Nay:

Other: DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action: Approved staff recommendation for approval of the Record Plats cited above, as submitted.

*C. Other Consent Items

1. Edgemont at Bethesda II

A. Extension of Sketch Plan No. 320180030, Edgemont at Bethesda II, CR 2.50 C 0.25 R 2.50 H 75T, CR 2.50 C 0.25 R 2.50 H 150T and the Bethesda Overlay (BOZ) zones, 1.65 acres, Request to extend the regulatory review period from January 11, 2018, to (and including) February 1, 2018; for a multi-family residential building with up to 301,193 total square feet (115,193 existing square feet to remain) with up to 283 multifamily dwelling units (123 existing units to remain); located at the corner of Woodmont Avenue and Edgemoor Lane; 2017 Approved and Adopted Bethesda Downtown Plan. Staff Recommendation: Approval of the Extension

B. Extension of Preliminary Plan No. 11984058A, Edgemont at Bethesda II, CR 2.50 C 0.25 R 2.50 H 75T, CR 2.50 C 0.25 R 2.50 H 150T and the Bethesda Overlay (BOZ) zones, 1.65 acres, Request to extend the regulatory review period from January 11, 2018, to (and including) February 1, 2018; for a multi-family residential building with up to 301,193 total square feet (115,193 existing square feet to remain) with up to 283 multifamily dwelling units (123 existing units to remain); located at the corner of Woodmont Avenue and Edgemoor Lane; 2017 Approved and Adopted Bethesda Downtown Plan.

Staff Recommendation: Approval of the Extension

BOARD ACTION

Motion:

A. & B. FANI-GONZÁLEZ/CICHY

Vote:

Yea:

A. & B. 4-0

Nay:

Other:

DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action:

A. Approved staff recommendation for approval of the Sketch Plan

Extension cited above.

B. Approved staff recommendation for approval of the Preliminary Plan Extension cited above.

*D. Approval of Minutes

Planning Board Meeting Minutes of December 14 & 21, 2017

BOARD ACTION

Motion:

PATTERSON/FANI-GONZÁLEZ

Vote:

Yea:

4-0

Nay:

Other:

DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action:

Approved Planning Board Meeting Minutes of December 14 & 21, 2017, as

amended.

2. Roundtable Discussion

A. Planning Director's Report
B. Update on FY18 Savings Plan

BOARD ACTION

78.70	- 4	
13/1	ATI	nn·
17.1	vu	on:

Vote:

Yea:

Nay:

Other:

Action:

A. & B. Received briefing.

A. Planning Department Director's Report – Planning Department Director Gwen Wright briefed the Board on the following ongoing and upcoming Planning Department events and activities: the recent naming of Principal Counsel Carol Rubin of the Legal Department as the Acting Deputy Planning Department Director; the recent meeting with Maryland Department of Planning staff held on January 8, with another meeting that will include elected and appointed officials and community members, scheduled for March 12; the status of the upcoming American Planning Association National Planning Conference scheduled for April 21 through 24 in New Orleans, at which Planning Department staff will present five sessions regarding new suburbanism, engaging hard to reach communities, smart tools for recreation planning, retail in the internet age, and public art; the status of the Rock Spring Master Plan, the White Flint 2 Sector Plan, the Grosvenor-Strathmore Metro Area Minor Master Plan, with Plan Resolutions, Sectional Map Amendments, or both, forthcoming; the status of the updates to the Moderately Priced Dwelling Units (MPDUs) law, with the County Council introducing two new bills, ongoing meetings with Council staff, Executive branch staff, and private sector members, and a Planning Board briefing scheduled for later today; the upcoming second session of the Winter Speaker Series, scheduled for January 24, which will focus on commerce and feature Ms. Heather Arnold, Director of Research and Analysis for Bethesda-based StreetSense, and Mr. Peter McLaughlin, Development Director of Rockville-based ProMark Real Estate Services; and the recent decision by Discovery Communications to relocate from their Silver Spring headquarters.

B. Update on FY18 Savings Plan: Corporate Budget Manager John Kroll briefed the Board regarding a cost-savings proposal in response to the County Executive's request for savings measures for FY18. Mr. Kroll noted that the Executive initially identified a savings target of two percent, or \$2,630,941, for the FY18 Commission budget. However, this figure erroneously included debt service and retiree health insurance in its calculation. The savings plan

2. Roundtable Discussion

CONTINUED

was then recalculated without the inclusion of those two elements, and a response was prepared based on the adjusted savings amount of \$2,389,958. Mr. Kroll added that in addition to the operating savings, the Executive has also requested additional savings of \$1,180,000 from the FY18 Capital Improvements Program, for a total requested savings of \$3,569,958. Mr. Kroll noted that the Commission is responding with a proposed \$3,569,991 in total savings.

Planning Department Director Gwen Wright then discussed proposed Planning Department reductions, which include a \$300,000 reduction through the elimination of a transfer from the Administration Fund to the Development Review Special Revenue Fund, a \$100,000 reduction through reduced funding for the University of Maryland National Center for Smart Growth contract, and a \$22,275 reduction through reduced funding for Montgomery Regional Office facility repairs, for \$422,275 in total reductions. Ms. Wright added that any necessary major repairs for the building would require funding from supplemental appropriation.

Executive Director Patricia Barney then discussed proposed reductions to the Central Administrative Services Departments (CAS) budgets, which include a reduction of \$43,040 by the Department of Human Resources and Management, a \$1,706 reduction by the Merit System Board, a \$28,017 reduction by the Legal Department, a \$35,663 reduction by the Finance Department, a \$17,337 reduction by the Office of the Inspector General, and an additional \$38,635 reduction through Reclass Marker Savings, for \$586,673 in total reductions.

Parks Department Director Mike Riley then discussed reductions to the Park Fund and the Capital Projects Fund, noting total Park Fund savings of \$1,803,285 through reduction in funding for materials and services for maintenance, supplies and services for programs professional development and training programs, software contracts, deferred computer replacement and maintenance services, supplies for the non-native invasive species removal program, recycling services, prepaid debt service for the Capital Equipment Internal Service Fund, and Reclass Marker Savings. The proposed savings to the Capital Projects Fund total \$1,180,033, the majority of which is through the delay of Planned Lifecycle Asset Replacement projects at non-local parks, such as minor renovations and play equipment repair.

There followed extensive Board discussion with questions to staff.

*3. 4540 Montgomery Avenue, Sketch Plan No. 320180010 --- CR 5.0, C 4.0, R 4.75 H 175' and the Bethesda Overlay (BOZ) zones, 0.28 acres, Request for a mixed-use development including up to 58,188 square feet of residential uses and up to 3,062 square feet of non-residential uses; located in the southwest quadrant of the intersection with Montgomery Avenue and Pearl Street; Bethesda Downtown Sector Plan.

Staff Recommendation: Approval with Conditions

BOARD ACTION

Motion: CICHY/PATTERSON

Vote:

Yea: 4-0

Nay:

Other: DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action: Approved staff recommendation for approval of the Sketch Plan cited above, subject to revised conditions discussed during the meeting, and adopted the attached Resolution.

Planning Department staff offered a multi-media presentation and discussed a proposed Sketch Plan request to construct a mixed-use development project. The 0.28-acre lot is located on the southwest quadrant of the intersection of Montgomery Avenue and Pearl Street, and is zoned Commercial/Residential (CR) within the Pearl District and the Parking Lot District of the Bethesda Downtown Sector Plan area. The property is currently developed with a surface parking lot, with frontage on both Montgomery Avenue and Pearl Street.

The applicant proposes to redevelop the property with an up to 145-foot building to accommodate a maximum of 61,250 square feet of mixed-use development with residential and ground floor retail uses, including 15 percent Moderately Priced Dwelling Units (MPDUs). Due to the site's size constrictions, as well as its proximity to the Bethesda Metrorail Station, the existing Waverly Public Parking Garage located directly across Montgomery Avenue, the Capital Crescent Trail, and the future Purple Line rail station, no on-site residential parking will be provided, which staff deems appropriate. Pedestrian access will be provided via the existing sidewalk network and will be enhanced by streetscape improvements along both Montgomery Avenue and Pearl Street, with bicycle access provided from Pearl Street, as well as a future separated bikeway along Montgomery Avenue. Vehicular access to the southern edge of the property is proposed directly from Pearl Street to a single-bay loading dock. Staff added that the applicant proposes to contribute towards the future construction of a shared street along Pearl Street, as recommended by the current Sector Plan. Staff then discussed minor correction to the conditions of approval.

*3. 4540 Montgomery Avenue, Sketch Plan No. 320180010

CONTINUED

Ms. Pat Harris, attorney representing the applicant, offered comments and concurred with the staff recommendation.

Mr. Robert Eisinger, member of the applicant's team, offered comments.

Ms. Mary Flynn, Mayor of the Town of Chevy Chase, offered testimony.

There followed extensive Board discussion with questions to staff and Ms. Flynn, during which Chair Anderson recommended that Ms. Flynn continue to coordinate with staff any concerns or requests by homeowners regarding the proposed project.

*4. Hayes Property (4100 Jones Bridge Road) – Continuation for Preliminary Plan No. 120170180 --- R-90 Zone, 2.16 acres, Request to subdivide one parcel to create five (5) lots; located on the south side of Jones Bridge Road, west of Platt Ridge Drive, 2013 Chevy Chase Lake Sector Plan.

Staff Recommendation: Approval with Conditions

BOARD ACTION

Motion:

CICHY/PATTERSON

Vote:

Yea:

4-0

Nay:

Other:

DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action: Approved staff recommendation for approval of the Preliminary Plan cited above, subject to revised conditions, and as stated in the attached adopted Resolution.

Planning Department staff offered a multi-media presentation and discussed a Preliminary Plan request to subdivide one parcel to create five lots for five one-family detached dwelling units, four of which will be new units, on a 2.16-acre property located on the south side of Jones Bridge Road, west of Platt Ridge Drive in the Chevy Chase Lake Sector Plan area. Staff noted this application was previously before the Planning Board on November 2, 2017, and was scheduled to be continued on December 7, 2017 but due to a noticing error, the December 7 hearing was postponed in order for staff to notify the one property owner along the shared easement who did not receive the required notice. Staff also noted that there is an onsite landscape screening request from Howard Hughes Medical Institute campus. Staff also discussed revisions to the conditions of approval.

Staff noted that the existing dwelling will be retained on proposed Lot E and all the accessory structures, the existing pool and tennis court will be removed. The lots will range in size from 11,610 square feet to 23,501 square feet. Access to proposed lots A, B, C, and D will be via shared driveway off Jones Bridge Road, and access to the existing dwelling on Lot E will be via a separate driveway from Platt Ridge Drive. Pedestrian access will be provided by a proposed reconstructed sidewalk along the Jones Bridge Road frontage. Staff added that the initial proposal presented to the Planning Board on November 2 was revised to address the Planning Board's concerns about site access and internal circulation. Staff also added that the property does not contain any forest, highly erodible soil, streams, wetlands or associated buffers. There are no known records or occurrences of rare endangered species associated with the property or its surroundings. However, there is an afforestation requirement of 0.34 acres which the applicant proposes to address with a fee-in-lieu payment or a certificate of compliance

*4. Hayes Property (4100 Jones Bridge Road) – Continuation for Preliminary Plan No. 120170180

CONTINUED

for an offsite forest conservation, as the onsite planting areas are designed for mitigation tree plantings to address the removal of the eleven specimen trees subject to the Planning Board approval of a Forest Conservation Variance request.

Mr. Robert Obrist, Director of Facilities for Howard Hughes Medical Institute, offered testimony.

Mr. Curt Schreffler of CAS Engineering, representing the applicants, Mr. Leonard and Ms. Donna Wartofsky, also present, briefly discussed the proposed request, and concurred with the staff recommendation.

There followed a brief Board discussion with questions to staff and Messrs. Schreffler and Obrist.

5. Briefing on Proposed Amendments to Chapter 25A, Housing, Moderately Priced -- Staff will provide an update to the Planning Board on two bills, Bills 34-17 and 38-17, currently under County Council consideration to amend Chapter 25A, that were informed by recommendations in the Rental Housing Study.

Staff Recommendation: Receive briefing

BOARD ACTION

Motio	n:			
Vote:				
	Yea:			
	Nay:			
	Other:			

Action: Received briefing and provided comments to staff.

Planning Department staff offered a multi-media presentation and discussed proposed Amendments to Chapter 25A of the Montgomery County Moderately Priced Dwelling Unit (MPDU) Law. The MPDU Law requires the construction of affordable housing with market rate housing to meet the existing and anticipated needs for low and moderate-income housing while ensuring that moderately priced housing is dispersed throughout the County, consistent with the General Plan and Master Plans. The Law also provided incentives to encourage the construction of moderately priced housing by allowing optional increases in density bonus to offset the cost of construction. The most recent amendments to the MPDU Law were made in 2004, which extended the control period for for-sale MPDUs from 10 to 30 years, and for rental MPDUs from 20 to 99 years. The amendments also allowed for different income eligibility standards in recognition of the higher cost of construction of certain types of housing, and increased the number of developments required to provide MPDUs by lowering the base requirement from any development with 35 or more units to 20 or more units.

Staff then discussed the components and the potential impact of two proposed County Council Bills, 34-17 and 38-17. Bill 34-17 finds that the availability of affordable housing continues to be a problem for low and moderate-income households. The 2017 Montgomery County Rental Housing Study reported that 68 percent of households with income between 50 and 60 percent of the area median income reported paying more than 30 percent of income for rent, and 15 percent by paying more than 50 percent for rent. Staff also discussed the proposed changes to the MPDU Law proposed by the Bill.

Bill 38-17 would state in the Code that the minimum MPDU requirement Countywide would remain 12.5 percent, but would raise the requirement to 15 percent in Montgomery County Public High Schools service areas with Free And Reduced Meals (FARMS) eligibility rates of 15 percent or less at the time the applicant submits a Preliminary Plan of Subdivision.

5. Briefing on Proposed Amendments to Chapter 25A, Housing, Moderately Priced

CONTINUED

Staff added that the first County Council worksession which was scheduled for January 22, has been cancelled and staff will inform the Planning Board of the new date.

Ms. Lisa Schwartz, Senior Planning Specialist at the Montgomery County Department of Housing and Community Affairs (MCDHCA) offered comments.

Planning Department Director Gwen Wright also offered comments.

There followed extensive Board discussion, with questions to staff and Ms. Schwartz.

*6. North Bethesda Center Parcel-G, Site Plan-No. 820180010 --- Request-to-approve a site plan for a multifamily building of-up to 300 dwelling units including up to 38-MPDUs, on a 1.8-acre parcel in the TS-M Zone; located on the north-eastern corner of the intersection-of Marinelli Road and Citadel Avenue; part of the 32.42-acre North Bethesda Town Center development; within the 2010 White Flint Sector Plan Area.— POSTPONED

Staff Recommendation: Approval with Conditions

BOARD ACTION

Motion:	
Vote:	
Yea:	
Nay:	
Other	r:
Action:	This Item was nostnaned.

7. Grosvenor-Strathmore Metro Area Minor Master Plan – Resolution

Staff Recommendation: Approve the Resolution of Adoption and Transmit to the Full Commission

BOARD ACTION

Motion:

FANI-GONZÁLEZ/CICHY

Vote:

Yea:

3-0-1

Nay:

Other:

PATTERSON ABSTAINED

DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action: Approved staff recommendation to approve and adopt the Grosvenor-Strathmore Metro Area Minor Master Plan Resolution and to transmit it to the Full Commission for adoption.

Planning Department staff briefly discussed the revisions/additions to the Grosvenor-Strathmore Metro Area Minor Master Plan following the County Council's worksessions and approval of the Plan, and requested the Planning Board's approval and adoption of the Resolution to be transmitted to the Full Commission for adoption.

There followed a brief Board discussion with questions to staff.

8. White Flint 2 Sector Plan – Resolution

Staff Recommendation: Approve the Resolution of Adoption and Transmit to the Full Commission

BOARD ACTION

Motion:

CICHY/FANI-GONZÁLEZ

Vote:

Yea:

3-0-1

Nay:

Other:

PATTERSON ABSTAINED

DREYFUSS ABSENT

Action: Approved staff recommendation to approve and adopt the White Flint II Sector Plan Resolution and to transmit it to the Full Commission for adoption.

Planning Department staff briefly discussed the revisions/additions to the White Flint II Sector Plan following the County Council's worksessions and approval of the Plan, and requested the Planning Board's approval and adoption of the Resolution to be transmitted to the Full Commission for adoption.

There followed a brief Board discussion with questions to staff.

9. Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan Preliminary Recommendations --- Staff and consultant presentation on the framework and preliminary recommendations for the Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan, including an overview of Vision Zero and potential strategies to achieve Vision Zero on Veirs Mill Road.

Staff Recommendation: Review Preliminary Recommendations and Provide Guidance to Staff

BOARD ACTION

Motion.

MULIUI	ш.				
Vote:					
	Yea:				
	Nay:				

Action: Received briefing followed by discussion and provided guidance to staff.

In keeping with the January 4 technical staff report, Planning Department staff and Ms. Liz Gordon, consultant from Kittelson & Associates offered a multi-media presentation and discussed the preliminary recommendations for the Veirs Mill (MD 586) Corridor Master Plan. The Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan extends approximately four linear miles from the City of Rockville to the Wheaton Central Business District. The Plan seeks to improve connectivity between transit and community uses, enhance safety in alignment with Montgomery County's recent adoption of Vision Zero, and support limited redevelopment of diverse housing types that encourage a walkable lifestyle, such as those identified in the "missing middle" concept of lowrise, high-density residences.

Staff noted that the Master Plan, initiated in January 2017, is a unique plan that develops recommendations to support the long-term vision of a major roadway. The focus of the Plan is to improve connectivity between transit and community uses and facilities, enhance safety for all users, support the existing residential scale and character, and limit redevelopments to strengthen the existing neighborhood centers and identity. The Veirs Mill Corridor extends through several previously adopted master plans, including the 1992 North Bethesda/Garrett Park Master Plan, the 1994 Aspen Hill Master Plan, and the 1989 Master Plan for the Communities of Kensington-Wheaton. While the Aspen Hill and Kensington-Wheaton Master Plans do not identify specific recommendations for Veirs Mill Road or the abutting properties, they recognize the value of the road as a major arterial connecting the commercial centers of Rockville and Wheaton. Both plans encourage the protection and preservation of the low-density residential communities adjacent to the Veirs Mill Corridor and seek to limit the encroachment of commercial development. The Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan builds on these two master plans as it proposes to preserve and maintain the existing residential scale and character, but also recognizes the role of Veirs Mill Road in the county's overall transportation network. The Plan seeks to establish Veirs Mill Road as a multi-modal complete street for people to walk, bicycle, take transit and drive. It also connects communities to transit, neighborhood uses and community facilities.

9. Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan Preliminary Recommendations

CONTINUED

Staff added that Veirs Mill Road is an important corridor in the county, as it provides a direct connection between the commercial centers of Rockville and Wheaton, connects two ends of the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA) Red Line Metrorail system, and provides one of the few east-west connections in the southern part of the county. While it is classified as a major highway and carries 35,000 to 40,000 vehicles per day, it also functions as a residential street with a combination of residential service roads and direct driveway access for many single-family homes. Veirs Mill Road presents unique challenges due to its multifaceted roles as a major highway, residential street and transit corridor. It severely lacks necessary infrastructure for people that walk, bike and use transit. The corridor lacks continuous sidewalks, safe crosswalks, bike paths, and walking routes to transit.

Staff then discussed the vision for the Master Plan and noted that it is to preserve and strengthen the communities by enhancing existing community resources and commercial centers by increasing walkability, connectivity and safety. This vision supports the County Council's Vision Zero resolution, and is based on conversations with the community and analysis of the existing conditions, including field visits. Staff also discussed the Master Plan's land use, zoning and design, and transportation recommendations. Staff added that development in the plan area predates stormwater management requirements. As a remedy, the Master Plan recommendations will seek to retrofit underutilized right-of-way, private institutions and commercial properties with stormwater management and/or tree cover, as well as integrate innovative stormwater management into the design of bus rapid transit lanes and stations. The environmental recommendations, consistent with the land use and transportation recommendations, focus on improving air quality by promoting non-vehicle transportation through prioritizing safe pedestrian connections from existing neighborhoods to existing and proposed transit.

Parks Department staff offered a multi-media presentation and discussed parks, trails and open space recommendations, as well as community facilities recommendations.

Ms. Brunilda Lugo de Fabritz of Ilford Road; and Mr. Bob Dalrymple, attorney from Linowes & Blocher representing the owners of Alpine Park LLC. with properties in Kensington, offered testimony.

Staff noted that it anticipates returning to the Planning Board with a Working Draft of the Master Plan in March 2018 with a tentative Public Hearing in April 2018. Staff also noted that the process has involved some innovative outreach tools, including a graphic artist's recording of ideas from residents in words and pictures, and an interactive online feedback map to get public input and comments on planning concepts.

There followed extensive Board discussion with questions to staff and Ms. Gordon.